March 23, 2017
Finance Committee
Meeting began at 6:34

Article 31 (Liquor/Special Legislation/930 Providence Highway)
Mr. Hampe presenting.
Mr. Hampe thanked the committee for allowing him to present first since he had other obligations this evening.  He informed the committee that he represents 900 Providence Highway property ownership group.  Chiles terminated their lease and left the property.  Since Chile’s controls the liquor license, this leaves the property owner without a liquor license.   Specifically, the article would allow the town to petition the legislature for a “site-specific all alcohol pouring license”.  Currently the town of Dedham is at the state limit for alcohol licenses.  The town meeting must approve any further liquor licenses, which would then go the state legislature for a single site-specific liquor license.  The property has been in use since the 1950s and is located in a highway business zone.  Prospective tenants have felt discouraged from the property because it does not have an associated liquor license.  The building is already set up as a restaurant, and it is difficult to find someone who will set up there without a liquor license.  
Mr. Heffernan clarified that the restaurant was formerly Corey’s restaurant, and asked where Chiles got their liquor license.
Mr, Richardson, explained to the committee that Corey’s went bankrupt and foreclosed on the mortgage.  Their license and all other assets went through the trustee during the bankruptcy.  The license was bought by an outside organization.  Mr. Preston asked where the license currently was.  Mr. Hampe explained that he wasn’t sure.  He has been unable to reach the current owner of the license.  The license will have to go through the town of selectman if it is to transfer to a different location.
Ms. Butler asked if it was unusual for a group to own a liquor license but not the building itself.  Mr. Hampe explained that is not unusual.  Different property owners approach the license from different perspectives.
Mr. Preston asked how much it would cost if they were to purchase a liquor license.  Mr. Hampe explained that it is significantly more than 5000 dollars.  Mr. Preston asked if they were basically just petitioning to undercut the liquor license secondary market.  Mr. Hampe explained that negotiations broke down with attempts to purchase the liquor license.  The owners of the previous license are not willing to sell to the new property owners.  Mr. Richardson explained that the previous liquor license owners have already made a deal with another party to sell their license.  He clarified that this site-specific license cannot be resold.
Mr. Hughes asked how long this process would take.  Mr. Hampe explained that it has taken about 6 months to reach the legislature in the past and will take a bit more to complete.
Mr. Roberts asked for clarification on the meaning of a site-specific liquor license.  Mr. Richardson explained that site-specific license cannot be re-sold.
6:45 Marty Lindemann arrived.
Mr. Preston asked why the 5000 dollars was the asking price for this license.  Ms. Fay asked if we were opening ourselves up to any liquor vendor moving in to that location if they were given a site-specific license.  Ms. Baker explained that any potential habitant of the site would still have to go before the town council in order to open a business at that location
Mr. Preston expressed that he feels the town has limited control over certain locations and the business that open there.  Ms. Baker explained that the situation varies with each location, and the selectman have to consider different factors each time.
Concluded at 6:47
Article 32 (Liquor/Special Legislation/Tedeschi’s)
Peter Zahka and Ziad Griege presenting.  Sponsors of the article also present.
Mr. Zahka explained that Mr. Griege has had a beer and wine license at his location since 2012 and has had no legal incidents.  Article 32 requests a petition to the legislature to convert an existing beer and wine license to an off-premises package store license.  He does not plan to turn his convenience store(Tedeschis) into a liquor store.  The full liquor license is to allow him to sell more variety of products. 
 Mr. Zahka noted that this special legislation would give him a free license, when other people have to pay for licenses.  Mr. Zahka clarified that Mr. Griege did purchase the license he currently possesses, and only wishes to convert it.  Mr. Zahka explained that the most recent pouring license that sold in Dedham cost 50,000, another recently sold for 10,000, while others have sold for 200,000. 
 Mr. Griege purchased his license from Wine Seller, who went out of business.  He noted that Mr. Griege has continued to invest into his property, even though he does not own the building.  Mr. Zahka explained that Mr. Griege has worked hard to address concerns raised during previous attempts to pass a similar article.
The article is a conversion of the license, rather than a replacement.  This means it will not change the net total of liquor licenses overall.  The article also contains a provision to prevent Mr. Griege from transferring his license for 10 years, to demonstrate that he is not simply looking to make a quick buck by selling his liquor license.  The license will contain additional restrictions that the store it licenses must still be a “food store.”  For example, the store may not dedicate more than 20% of its display to liquor at any given time.  They have planned the floorplan to prevent theft from underage citizens, given that convenience stores have younger patrons.  The license also prevents the sale of small quantities of liquor, to further discourage theft.
Mr. Preston asked if the license is site-specific.  Mr. Zahka explained that it is person specific for 10 years, not site-specific.  Mr. Preston asked if there would a license fee associated with this conversion.  Mr. Zahka explained that he would still pay the annual cost of the license.
Ms. O’Donnell asked if they have had a dialogue with community members.  Mr. Griege explained that he is holding open meetings to solicit feedback from the community.
Mr. Heffernan asked what percent of the floor is currently dedicated to liquor sales.  Mr. Griege estimated that he is at 15% currently.  Mr. Griege explained that he will be adding one floor section for liquor, and expects to go to 20% dedicated floor plan.
Mr. Heffernan asked for exact figures on the floorplan.  Mr. Zahka has noted that once the selectmen have verified the floorplan, any further changes will require re-approval by the selectman.
Mr. Heffernan solicited comment from the sponsors present.
Ms. Martha Ziola, a member of the Oakdale Square Alliance voiced her support for Mr. Griege, explaining that she feels his convenience store is extremely important to their committee, and that she has faith in Mr. Griege’s protection of local children.
Mr. Peter Springer, the other sponsor, explained that his son works at Tedeschi’s, and that the market has been excellent for the community and has been a healthy and safe store.
Concluded at 7:04
Blue Hills Technical School Budget Hearing
Superintendent James Quaglia and Steven Moore representing Blue Hills Regional Technical School.
Mr. Quaglia explained to the committee paperwork that he handed out to them.  Mr. Quaglia noted that he would like to first review their new School Renovation project.  The school’s building committee is comprised of members of the School Committee.  They follow the directive of the NSBA.  Mr. Quaglia expressed his absolute confidence in the Project Manager and Design team.  He noted that he was formerly a member of a municipal building committee.  He explained that the project is required because the school is a 51 year old building in need of renovations.  The heating system in particular needs an overhaul.  The past two winters have both seen major failures to the heating system.  He believes that many of the electrical systems in the building are beyond their expected useful life.  
Mr. Quaglia pointed the committee several pages of the paperwork they had been presented with.  The building has fallen into a new ADA compliance bracket due to rising property values, and new fire systems need to be added to the building.  He explained that this project is the 7th SOI that has been submitted.  The MSBA grant program only began to express interest around the 6th.  Their program is a deep renovation, but costs do not nearly approach the cost of an entirely new building.  Their renovation path with the MSBA is referred to as a “Limited scope repair” which receives an accelerated timeline for documents and procedures.  While they have struggled at times, they are getting the job done.  
Mr. Quaglia estimated the cost of the project to be 86.5 million dollars.  He explained that a new school being built in Lexington will cost 145 million dollars.  That school will have 650 capacity, ours has a capacity of 900. He noted that the figure of 86.5 million dollars is a not-to-exceed figure.  He also explained that the town of Canton has agreed not to charge them for permitting, saving them almost 1,000,000 dollars.  He believes that through savings he may be able to bring the expected cost below 80 million.  He noted that another 1-2 million of this budget will not have to be used, because it was for modular additional classrooms, but the construction company managed to create a plan where the school can continue to be used normally despite construction.    Mr. Quaglia said that the program expects to have its numbers more solid by mid-june.  This will alllow them to put together pamphlets with more advance information to distribute to constituents.
Mr. Moore explained that this project is upcoming, not currently underway, and their time speaking to the committee tonight is part of an awareness campaign.  They plan to be MSBA approved by the end of August.  He explained that they will have to present their request for borrowing to towns after the MSBA approval, and that 9 towns need to either approve the borrowing or abstain on making a decision.  If even 1 form of local government rejects the plan, they will have to move to a referendum for all 9 towns.  Mr. Quaglia clarified that this project will not expand the building.  Projected student capacity will remain static.
Mr. Moore said that they are currently in the schematic and planning stage.  They used available END funds(the version of free cash that is used by regional schools).  These funds may not exceed 5% of the previous year’s budget.  The money was approved for the feasibility process by the school committee, which is estimated to cost around 1 million dollars.  The design work will require continued funding(at a cost of ½ million a month).  They do not need to ask for much money this year because of the way they have used previous funds to cover costs.
Mr. Moore explained that they are doing their borrowing in 2 rounds, so that major payments will not fall within one year.  He pointed to a sheet that contains information on what the actual costs to Dedham would be.  He explained how they calculated these costs.  He also explained that FY18 would see no costs, and FY19 would see significantly reduced costs due to MSBA funding.  He noted that these project assessments would be in addition to operating budgets.  Mr. Roberts asked if they were paying 500,000 a month for feasibility studies.  Mr. Moore clarified that that will be during the Detail Design stage.  
Ms. Carney asked if there was no increase in building size due to land limitations. Mr. Quaglia explained that this actually due to restrictions placed by the MSBA.  The Limited Scope repair category does not allow for increase square footage.  
Ms. Carney asked what programs that school offers.  Mr. Moore pointed to a pamphlet as containing that information.  Ms. Carney noted that since we are spending a huge amount of money, it would perhaps be wiser to expand the school so that down the line, we do not regret not opening up space for new programs.  Mr. Quaglia explained that he feels some of their programs will be phased out over time, as new programs are introduced.  Ms. Carney expressed reservations over possible lack of anticipating the needs of future programs.  Mr. Quaglia clarified that some of their programs are currently being expanded, while others are being moved out to nearby rental facilities.  Mr. Quaglia said that the recalibration of the MCAS will create many unpredictable changes in the future.
Mr. Roberts pointed out that the MSBA is significantly more interested in funding renovation projects than expansion projects.  Mr. Quaglia expressed confidence that the MSBA will provide 50% funding for the project. 
Mr. Heffernan asked what will be removed to make room for a new Science classroom.  Mr. Quaglia explained that 2 classrooms will be renovated into a single large science lab.
Mr. Lindemann asked that if they weren’t making significant improvements or additional programs, why spend 86,000,000 dollars?  Mr. Quaglia explained that this renovation program was mostly to fight the ravages of time, and is not a particularly marketable job.  Mr. Lindemann asked if significant renovations were being made to existing facilities.  Mr. Quaglia answered that the school has endeavored to stay up-to-date with equipment and training for students.  These changes are mostly for the building itself.  Mr. Lindemann noted that he feels in order to get public support for this project, they may need to raise more compelling arguments in favor of this project.  Mr. Quaglia assured him that this is merely a first-pass on awareness for this program.  He explained that many of the problems with the building are in places in buildings that are not publically visible.
Ms. Carney asked if the school has received any major upgrade since 1966.  Mr. Quaglia answered that this has not occurred in a mechanical sense.  There have been renovations to the pool and the athletic field, and some boiler upgrades, as well as Asbestos abatement.  He noted that many of the renovations will not need to be re-done in this case.  They have simply come to the end of their ability to renovate on a small-scale level.
Mr. Moore referred the committee to the budget.  He explained that the district pays a percentage based on the percentage of Dedham students attending the school.  There is also an additional cost that is mandated by the state.  He noted that last year their budget was funded partially through free cash, so this year the absence of that free cash is reflected.  He estimated that Blue Hills is receiving 4.7 million in chapter 70 aid.  If they can increase the aid received, those savings are passed on to budgeting committees.  If the state withdraws some aid, those costs are not passed on to member communities.  
Mr. Preston asked if Dedham pays the highest per-student costs.  He also asked if we rank 7th in terms of percentage of students who attend.  Both were confirmed correct.  
Mr. Moore emphasized that Blue Hills is dedicated to being Responsible, Reactive, and Realistic.  They do not cut programs for students to save money, and they actively seek to be more efficient and wise.  They attempt to budget realistically, and most important, they seek to meet the needs of their students and member communities.  
The school hopes to estimate its success by student achievement levels.  They can measure this by MCAS scores.  They also measure what students graduate into the fields they studied.  The school is increasing math programs to target students and address shortcomings in the past.  They will need to an additional instructor to cover classes for freshmen and sophomores.  The popularity of the criminal justice program has also required an additional criminal justice teacher.
Mr. Moore explained that the district is undertaking an initiative targeted towards recruitment and retention.  The goal is to find students who understand the field they are working towards.  They attempt to educate students about the educational requirements of their desired fields and careers, and help them understand what they can expect upon graduation.  They also focus on skills like working in teams and critical thinking.
Mr. Moore said that their equipment and texts are on a replacement cycle, ensuring everything is kept up-to-date.  They sometimes use grant funds, and sometimes need to rely more heavily on the budget.
Mr. Preston asked if allowance was made for anticipated contract changes.  Mr. Moore confirmed this.  Mr. Preston asked about a 4% increase for instructional expenses.  Mr. Moore answered that several programs, such as the HVAC program, required equipment replacement.  Mr. Quaglia explained that in the past, the Perkins occupational education grant allowed them to cover some of their equipment costs.  Mr. Quaglia explained that this 4% increase is a return to pre-grant budgeting levels.
Mr. Preston asked if the assessment costs were reflective of the previously mentioned project.  Mr. Moore confirmed that.
Mr. Lindemann asked if the school tracks their graduates beyond graduation and for how long.  He also asked how accurate their tracking was.  Mr. Quaglia noted that they must have a 75% minimum positive placement rate to avoid corrective action.  There is also a 95% Perkin’s successful placement rate(which includes almost any additional training or work) they do not have a hard time meeting that number.  Students receive a one-year follow-up survey to figure out what they are doing.  
Mr. Quaglia further mentioned that they hope to extend their tracking for students to up to 5 years.  He explained that it becomes extremely difficult to track students post-graduation.  Ms. Carney asked if 1 year survey was all that was required.  Mr. Quaglia confirmed that.  Traditional High Schools do not require career tracking beyond graduation.
Mr. Lindemann asked that if Blue Hills takes 60-70% of our applicants, what manner of student is rejected.  Mr. Quaglia explained that the admissions policy is designed according to state criteria, of Grades, Attendance, Behavior, Guidance Recommendations, and the Interview.  Students are ranked in aggregate across all towns by points.  Mr. Lindemann asked if there was any quota for individual towns that had to be met or not exceeded.  Mr. Quaglia explained that there was no agreement of that sort. He further clarified that many of the students who do not get accepted have low grades and low attendance, and poor behavior.  These tend to be correlated to one another.  
Mr. Quaglia explained that the per-student costs are calculated based on aggregate wealth 
Mr. Lindemann asked if rejected students receive additional counseling.  Mr. Quaglia explained that there is a waiting list, so some rejected students are waitlisted. 
Ms. Carney asked if Blue Hills had any Dual Enrollment programs.  Mr. Quaglia answered they don’t.  Dual enrollment represents difficulties for ensuring students get their full vocational training.  Mr. Quaglia further explained that “articulated credit” can allow students to receive credit towards future associate degrees in the field they study.
Presentation concluded at 8:16
Article 26 (CPA Committee)
Russ Poole, Michelle (Aberdeeny???), and Ms. Goldberg(grey streaks) presenting at 8:19
Mr. Poole explained that the bylaw committee voted to unanimously approve the article as presented.  The committee received input from town councel Lauren.
Ms. Butler asked what the consequences would be if this article failed to pass.  It would be indefinitely postponed.  Ms. Butler asked when charges would begin if it was confirmed.  Ms. Goldberg explained that the town meeting would be able to decide how much to set aside for any given fiscal year.  Ms. Butler asked who in the community would support the committee.  Mr. Kern answered that nobody would be assigned.  He went on to explain that the committee would be able to spend up to 5% on hiring administrative help.  He explained that they would be able to deal with their staffing without relying on the finance committee.
Article 28 (Neighborhood Notification)
Russ Poole and Laura Goldberg presenting.
Mr. Pool explained that the bylaw committee suggested this article required refinement in five points.  The bylaw committee voted to support the concept of providing additional notice to neighbors of permanent public infrastructure project, beyond that which is required by state law.  Mr. Heffernan asked for clarification on the meaning of “abutter” as referred to by the bylaw draft.  Ms. Goldberg clarified that an abutter is anyone “next to” whatever location is mentioned.  Abutters lists are kept by the town and are easy to produce from our system.  This article is to create a new by-law, not to revise an existing by-law. 
Ms. Goldberg summarized the new by-law in five points.
1. Abutters and abutters of abutters within 300 feet, as well as across-street property owners. would receive mailed notice of new lighting or illuminated signage projects that related to permanent public infrastructure.  
2. This notice would also contain the date of the hearing on the public infrastructure.  
3. This excludes emergencies or road repair projects. 
4.  Failure to send the notice would not prevent the execution of the project.  
5. This relate to changes to permanent public infrastructure only.

Mr. Heffernan clarified that road repair/reconstruction are excluded from this bylaw.  He also asked for clarification as this related to programs used by other towns.  Ms.Goldberg explained that some towns have opt-in programs to receive information about upcoming construction or changes. 
 Mr. Roberts asked if this involved any building project.  Ms. Goldberg explained that this by-law is only for public projects.
Ms. Goldberg explained that there is already an opt-in e-notification for road construction projects in Dedham.  Mr. Kern raised concerns that there is a grey area between renovations and “new construction.”  He also expressed concerns that this notice may create undue public concern over these projects, given that the public is used to receiving notifications in extreme circumstances, such as zoning changes.  

Ms. Carney expressed that she feels the town has not always done a good job of communicating new construction projects, and that she feels the risk of over-communicating is far less significant than the risk of not informing people of important developments in their neighborhood.  


Mr. Preston asked if there were any staffing implications for this project.  Ms. Baker explained that it would wind up being somebodies job.  

Ms. Carney explained that she was informed this was previously the responsibility of the DPW, and they did not adequately inform the neighborhood.

Mr. Heffernan asked if the bylaw committee would be addressing this again in order to change language.  Mr. Poole explained that it is planned, but that they may only make recommendations at town meeting.  Mr. Heffernan asked if they would be deliberating on this by-law.  

Ms. Fay asked why this by-law proposal did not include anything about electronic notification.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that e-mail can be tricky, because the town does not have a complete log of citizen e-mail, whereas we definitely know who lives in that neighborhood because that’s where their houses are.

Article 29 (Amendment to Conservation By-Law)
8:42
Mr. Poole explained that this is a housekeeping article that the bylaw committee has already discussed.  He directed any questions to Fred Sivian.  He explained that the article contains a language change but no major functional changes.  Mr. Sivian explained that when they revised stormwater bylaws, this bylaw was missed, so this is merely correcting a typo.
Article 30 (Public Art)
Mr. Poole explained that Mr. Keanie, the sponsor, was present, and that questions should be directed to him.  Mr. Heffernan solicited a statement from Mr. Keanie. 
Mr Keanie explained that the idea for this by-law originated with a former elected official who has since left town.  It is occurring in multiple towns in the state.  Amherst will be voting on a similar by-law this spring.  Mr. Keanie expressed that placing public art in public places has fallen out of standard, and that he seeks to give the town a sense of place and beauty.  He expressed a hope that new buildings undertake additional effort to make their buildings more beautiful.  
Mr. Heffernan asked why the by-law specified 1% instead of 1% or less.  Mr. Keanie answered that he preferred 1% to create a solid idea.
Ms. Carney expressed that she supports the idea conceptually.  She recalls that an early adopter of this “1% for art” program was Philadelphia.  She described an additional catch that Philadephia also had the option of putting that “1%” that wasn’t spent on art was put into a fund that was handled by a committee for public art.  She explained that the Philadelphia system put the burden on the part of the contractor, which felt less like the responsibility of the taxpayer.  She explained that this would be something that occurred in negotiations with potential contractors on any project involving the town.  She noted that she feels the current tax climate is not a good time for public support of a project like this.  
Mr. Keanie expressed agreement that this is a difficult time.  He noted that this article was submitted quite some time ago.  He also explained that we are not handing out town parcels for development by contractors often.  He also noted that he feels many contractors would include the additional art cost as part of their estimate.  Ms. Carney explained that even moving costs to the taxpayer indirectly may go over better than a cost increase.
Mr. Lindemann asked for an estimation of what it would cost in, for example, the previous year.  The actual result of increasing all building costs by 1%, to put the cost into perspective.  Mr. Keanie was unable to provide this data.
Ms. O’donnell asked if the art was tied to the project triggering the cost.  Mr. Keanie said that site-specific was the intent, but admitted this would not always be feasible. 
Mr. Poole added the additional note that the by-law community has not made a vote on this project yet, and was hoping to hear notes from the finance committee first.
Article 34 (Delinquent Taxpayers)
Ms. Butler raised the point that article 34 was a by-law change.
Ms. Goldberg explained that a recent state act has allowed a town to deny a license or permit based on outstanding taxes.  Treasurers may now provide a list at any time, or set any period of delinquency that categorizes who winds up on the list.  This article specifies a 3 month period of delinquency before someone is added to this list.
Mr. Preston asked about phrasing in the by-law.  Ms. Goldberg explained that this by-law had been previously defined by a state mandate, and that this is one of the first times town have been given the ability to change the phrasing of this by-law.
Ms. Carney asked why the change from 12 months to 3 months.  Ms. Goldberg explained that it is not a mandate of action after 3 months, it just opens to town up to take action after 3 months.   It allows the treasurer more freedom of action to publish the list.  
Mr. Heffernan asked how the duration of 3 months was chosen.  Ms. Baker explained that this number was adopted after a discussion with the treasurer.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that this gives more flexibility for dealing with chronically delinquent businesses, but does not actually force the Selectmen to make specific decisions. 
Ms. Carney asked Mr. Kern on the status of the benchmarking information requested on the west suburban health insurance group.
Ms. Fay asked who in in charge of the Dedham cultural council budget.  Ms. Baker explained that the chairperson of the Dedham cultural council contacts the town management specifically.
The next meeting was scheduled for April 6th, 2017, where healthcare will be discussed more in-depth.
Mr. Heffernan clarified the upcoming schedule for the committee, and implored the members to send him requests for information so that he could get them to the relevant departments in a timely manner.
Mr. Heffernan expressed that he hopes to vote on the budget by department.  
Mr. Preston voiced a concern that getting the committee to work together on specific line items is difficult.  He would prefer getting input from the department heads to help lower the budget overall.  
Mr. Roberts suggested that the focus on large numbers, such as the debt service, health insurance, and alleviations from free cash, are the major contributor to the budget problems. 
 Mr. Preston expressed that he hopes that in the future they will be able to ask pointed, percentage-based budget questions to the departments.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that this year, there is no operating capital.  All of that money is free cash.
  Mr. Heffernan explained that the committee could solicit information from the town manager on specific budgets.  He reminded the committee that a .3% tax levy reduction requires 250,000 dollars.  
Mr. Preston said that he understands the magnitude of trying to single out what budget items can be cut, but feels that the committee is up to the task.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that if they hope to do that going forward, making their expectation known ahead of time, while budgets are being prepared, they can weight their budgets while they have the time to look into it.  She explained that the town needs to receive a percentage and expected reduction from the committee so they can work those out on a departmental level.
Mr. Heffernan explained that the first major concern is to decide how much of free cash to spend decreasing the tax levy and how much to use paying off the pension.  Mr. Lindemann said that this information should be made available during the hearings.  
Ms. Terkelsen explained that even Mr. Kern does not have access to all the budget information, particularly when it pertains to schools.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the budget is currently committed to putting 2 million dollars into mitigating the tax levy already.
Mr. Lindemann asked how often they have the opportunity to negotiate benefits with the collective bargaining groups.  Ms. Baker explained that the agreements are made in a 3-year cycle.
Ms. Fay looked at the chart that described that the cost of a person with a 400,000 dollar house had their tax increased 387 dollars, going up as property values go up.  She expressed that it seems that the committee is grabbing numbers out of thin air to decide what tax percentages need to be changed.  Mr. Preston explained that the goal is to bring our tax bill in line with our assessed values when compared to neighboring towns.  He also explained that the goal is to bring the value in line with estimated raises that people are getting.
Mr. Roberts expressed that the average tax payer does not look at the tax rate, they look at the tax bill.  Knowledge that their property values are increasing are not particularly comforting or helpful to them.
Mr. Preston explained that his goal is to have more information about where there is room for cuts in departmental budgets.
Ms. Carney expressed that her approach to the budget is that she is willing to give as much money to the town as it needs, but that she feels the town spends more money than it needs to if allowed.
Mr. Heffernan said that he feels the most important thing to look at is how they are spending free cash.
Ms. Terkelsen explained that spending free cash to reduce the perceived tax increase this year would still see the problem being carried forward to next year.
Ms. Fay asked if there were guidelines for how the rate of how the tax rate should increase.  Mr. Preston suggested that it is around 2.5%.
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Ms. Baker cautioned against artificially lowering the tax rate, because when the free cash runs out, all those years of % reduction surface and result in a huge tax increase.
Motion to adjourn at 9:53
Vote 9-0 
Committee adjourned at 9:53.
